

Testimony of the U.S. Public Interest Research Group

Nicole Tichon, Tax and Budget Reform Advocate

TARP Accountability and Oversight: Achieving Transparency

March 11, 2009

Before the

Joint Economic Committee

U.S. Congress

The Honorable Carolyn Maloney, Chair

Madam Chair Maloney, Vice Chair Schumer, Committee Members and distinguished panelists.

Good morning. My name is Nicole Tichon and I am the Tax and Budget Reform Advocate for the U.S. Public Interest Research Group. We serve as the federation of state PIRGs, which are non-profit, non-partisan public interest advocacy groups that take on powerful interests on behalf of our members.

We are pleased to be part of this critical conversation. We look forward to the Committee and other interested parties to restore confidence to the taxpayers who have already invested so much in what is now collectively known as the Financial Stability Plan, which we've been referring to as TARP, and the public thinks of as "the Wall Street bailout."

Summary and Recommendations

In February, U.S. PIRG released its first Report Card on the transparency and accountability of the TARP program. The implementation at that point was failing by most measures. U.S. PIRG's position is that TARP accountability, oversight and transparency should be addressed and mandated by law. Congress should give the Administration as many tools as possible to manage TARP and related programs. U.S. PIRG calls for more specific, consistently applied and frequent reporting. This reporting should account for the use of the funds and how the activities associated with their use meet the goals and objectives of the program. This information should be made public and easily accessed. These requirements should be retroactive, including a full accounting for the first disbursement of funds. In addition, provisions to protect the taxpayer and subject recipients to the same operational requirements as those imposed in the auto industry bailout should also be instituted to make banks more accountable to their investors.

Discussion

Leading economists and my fellow panelists have offered many policy recommendations on how to restore stability to the economy and provided potential strategies for assisting banks and financial companies. We'll respectfully yield that territory to them. U.S. PIRG seeks a consistent, transparent and accountable implementation of the Financial Stability Plan from the standpoint of taxpayers who have watched billions of dollars poured into what appears to be a failing and flailing system.

Taxpayers have lost their own investments - their pensions, retirement savings and education savings. And in their first mass investment into the banks that failed them, they were undersold by \$78 billion according to the Congressional

Oversight Panel, and so far would get approximately 67 cents on each dollar invested.¹ That gap is likely to get larger as we learn more about the truth of the financial health of these companies. This hardly inspires confidence that taxpayers will be seeing much of a return on their investment. Our goal is to make sure that any program - especially one of this magnitude - has a clear strategy and is transparent to those paying for it.

One of the questions posed by the Congressional Oversight Panel to both the former and current Treasury Secretary gets to the heart of this matter: "What is Treasury doing to help the American family? Taxpayers - real people who are feeling the impact of the stalled economy - deserve answers. We hope that the new Administration will provide them.

The Report Card

U.S. PIRG released a report in February, "Failed Bailout: Lessons for Obama from Bush's Failures on TARP" (attached) to try to piece together what little was known about the then misnamed Troubled Asset Relief Program (TARP), recommend changes to make the program more accountable and transparent, and then develop a simple set of benchmarks to assess progress. The information used to make the assessment was based on a wide range of reports and accounts. In the absence of reporting the only information available about the TARP spending or recipients were from news stories. The U.S. PIRG report told the story of just how little we knew about the first disbursement of funds. For the first quarter of fiscal year 2009 (the fourth quarter of calendar 2008), the Report Card revealed failing grades on transparency, oversight and accountability.

Our aim is to continue to publish a very simple quarterly Report Card to show progress on the reforms we've recommended. The Report Card assesses the implementation of the reform in terms of completeness, consistent application across programs and its usability or accessibility.

Since issuing our first Report Card last month, there have been varying degrees of progress on several line items. We will provide a full assessment in our next Report Card at the end of the quarter. Some of the reforms where progress has been made include:

- Posting the fund recipients, amounts and contracts on the Treasury website is a good first step. U.S. PIRG would like this information to be made more accessible as the files are large and difficult to navigate. The summary tables are in the form of static pdfs, which is not as useful as a dynamic searchable online database would be. In this era of Google, people rightly expect that government will provide navigation tools to find needles in a haystack of data.
- Treasury has begun process of sending monthly surveys to the 20 largest

- fund recipients. U.S. PIRG agrees with the Government Accounting Office that this request for information should be program-wide, not limited to the largest recipients only.
- The Special Inspector General has sent a request to all TARP recipients asking what was done with the first disbursement. U.S. PIRG is anxious to see the results.
 - The Financial Stability Plan (FSP)² proposes increased transparency and disclosure around bank balance sheets. U.S. PIRG is interested in additional details as to how this process will work across financial regulators and the agencies.
 - The FSP proposes specific reporting requirements around plans for the use of funds and monthly reports on lending. It is not clear to U.S. PIRG whether or not these requirements only apply to those who receive “exceptional assistance” and how “exceptional assistance” is defined.
 - The FSP established a website (FinancialStability.gov) that posts information about the new programs and promises to also post any reports from the recipients of capital assistance.
 - The FSP proposes “strong oversight requirements” and “robust data” to evaluate the success of the Administration’s foreclosure mitigation program.³
 - The [American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009](#) (Pub. Law No. 111-5) includes the strongest language we’ve seen on limiting executive incentive pay. U.S. PIRG would like to know how this will be reconciled in conjunction with the FSP’s previously-announced executive compensation language and what the Treasury Secretary’s plan is for implementing the new law.

In addition, PIRG recommends that the following requirements be included in any new accountability and transparency efforts:

- In general, the new conditions around reporting, transparency and executive compensation should be retroactive.
- Monthly reports should not just focus on lending – but on ALL activities associated with the use of the funds, and should extend to all participants, not just the top 20.
- Reporting requirements should be extended to the Federal Reserve disbursements – which are projected to be \$3.8 trillion.⁴
- In terms of a clear strategy, PIRG is still unclear as to the reasons for the initial ad hoc programs created after the first \$350 billion disbursement and would like the public provided with a more detailed explanation for the most recent shifts described in the FSP. The restructuring of the agreements with Citigroup and A.I.G. demonstrates another change in strategy, and one that may put taxpayers at additional risk.⁵
- The information currently offered around the contracts is hard to access.⁶ It is hard to find pertinent information. Again, establishment of a publicly available online, searchable database would be much more useful.

Testimony of Nicole Tichon, U.S. PIRG, 11 March 2009
Joint Economic Committee Hearing on TARP Accountability and Oversight: Achieving Transparency

- Additional governance guidance around internal operations, accountability, leadership, and strategic planning would make the banks more accountable for achieving success.
- Metrics should be communicated by Treasury to Congress and the public to demonstrate that the stated goals or strategies (once clearly established) are working and that the programs contribute to stabilizing the economy.

It is our hope that in the coming weeks, the reports requested by Special Inspector General requested will shed light on what so far has been a very murky and expensive program.

What's Next

U.S. PIRG's position is very straightforward. We support the enactment of reform legislation. A strong law providing for oversight, accountability and transparency is the best tool that Congress can offer as help to the Administration - and to the program participants. If we have clarity, then everyone starts with the same information and expectations. Our Report Card includes these recommendations for reform.

Several bills have been introduced that address some of U.S. PIRG's recommendations. While U.S. PIRG does not necessarily endorse all of these bills in their entirety, there are provisions within them that reflect the recommendations of our Report.

For example, the House of Representatives passed a comprehensive TARP Reform and Accountability Act of 2009 reform bill (HR 384), earlier this year. We urge the Senate to pass a similar comprehensive package.

Key provisions of this and other legislation to provide for greater transparency, such as two bills introduced by Chair Maloney (HR 1095, on reporting and governance, and HR 1242, to set up an electronic database), include:

- Quarterly reporting that is accessible to the public for all TARP recipients (HR 384, Rep. Frank)
- Reporting on all activities – with specific requirements around relating activities to the original goals of the EESA (stabilization of economy, lending, consumer credit) (HR 1095, Rep. Maloney; S 195, Sen. Dorgan)
- Retroactive reporting on the first disbursement (HR 384)
- An online, searchable database of reports provided by recipients (HR 1242, Rep. Maloney)
- An online aggregation of data from other agencies to get the most holistic picture of the impact of TARP funds (HR 1242, Rep. Maloney)
- Governance guidelines (HR 1095, Rep. Maloney)
- Additional reporting/collection of data with a full description of collateral or

- other interests to ensure that taxpayers are repaid to the maximum extent possible (S 195, Sen. Dorgan)
- Subjecting all firms receiving assistance to the same conditions as the automotive industry; failure to comply resulting in a return of the funds (S 195, Sen. Dorgan)
 - Requiring the Federal Reserve to report on its financial assistance (S 513, Sen. Sanders)

A number of other bills and amendments have surfaced in the House and Senate with respect to TARP, many directly responding to the public concern over certain corporate expenditures, such as Rep. Cummings' bill (HR 846). All of these TARP-related bills and amendments reflect the fact that your constituents want to be heard.

U.S. PIRG encourages Congress to take specific action in making reporting, transparency and accountability requirements law so that Congress, taxpayers, researchers and the public can see who is getting bailout money, where it is going and whether the programs are working. We urge Congress to give the Treasury Secretary and the Administration a comprehensive tool set to help them manage these programs. And make sure that the oversight of these activities ensures that they are applied completely and consistently across all of the institutions benefiting from this enormous taxpayer investment. Thank you and I am happy to answer any questions.

¹ <http://www.guardian.co.uk/commentisfree/2009/mar/06/useconomy-useconomicgrowth>

² <http://financialstability.gov/docs/fact-sheet.pdf>

³ <http://financialstability.gov/docs/fact-sheet.pdf>

⁴ <http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/graphic/2009/02/24/GR2009022401373.html>

⁵ <http://online.wsj.com/article/SB123629999083146775.html#articleTabs=article>

⁶ <http://www.treas.gov/initiatives/eesa/agreements/02272009/1st%20Enterprise%20Bank.pdf> (example)

Failed Bailout: Lessons for Obama From Bush's Failures on TARP

A Report of the Securing America's Financial Future program of

The U.S. Public Interest Research Group Education Fund
February 2009

By Nicole Tichon, Federal Tax and Budget Reform Advocate
with Edmund Mierzwinski, Consumer Program Director

Some Rights Reserved: U.S. PIRG Education Fund issues this report under a Creative Commons "some rights reserved" license. You are free to copy, distribute or display the work for non-commercial purposes, with attribution. For more information about this Creative Commons license, visit



<http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/2.5/>

U.S. PIRG Education Fund gratefully acknowledges the Colston Warne Program of Consumers Union of the United States for its general support of our consumer research and education program. The findings and views expressed in this report and on the website are solely those of the authors, U.S. PIRG Education Fund.

U.S. PIRG and U.S. Public Interest Research Group Education Fund: U.S. PIRG serves as the federation of state PIRGs, which take on powerful interests on behalf of their members. The state PIRGs are nonprofit, nonpartisan, state-based public interest advocacy organizations. U.S. PIRG Education Fund serves as U.S. PIRG's research and education affiliate.

For a free copy of this report, visit our website. Or send a check for \$30 made payable to U.S. PIRG Education Fund at the following address:

U.S. PIRG Education Fund
218 D St, SE
Washington, DC 20003
202-546-9707
www.uspirg.org

Failed Bailout: Lessons for Obama From Bush’s Failures on TARP

Table of Contents

1. Summary and Conclusions	1
1.1 Key Findings:.....	1
2. Background	2
3. Reports on TARP Recipients Paint Ugly Picture.....	3
3.1 Problem: Lack of Use for Either Lending or Foreclosure Relief.....	3
3.2 Problem: Use for Lobbying and Corporate Perks	4
3.3 Problem: Deceptive Accounting and Reporting	5
4. Treasury Dropped the Ball: What We Know About TARP Execution.....	6
4.1 Problem: Deceptive Accounting and Reporting	6
5. Not This Time: An Opportunity for Congress and The President	8
5.1 Goal: Restoring Confidence	8
5.2 Goal: Reforming the TARP Program	9
6. Conclusion.....	9
7. Appendix A: 111 th Congress and Obama Administration Actions to Date.....	10
8. Appendix B: TARP Implementation Quarterly Report Card	12
9. Appendix C: Additional Available TARP Resources	14
10. Endnotes	15

Failed Bailout: Lessons for Obama From Bush's Failures on TARP

1. Summary and Conclusions

"If the taxpayers are helping you, then you've got certain responsibilities to not be living high on the hog,"

-- President Barack Obama to the Associated Press on Feb. 4, 2009.

Following the collapse of major financial institutions Congress enacted a sweeping \$700 billion taxpayer-financed bailout of the financial sector. However, months into the program and billions of dollars later, no one knows how the money was spent and no one is convinced that it's achieved any of the intended results. The U.S. Public Interest Research Group Education Fund (U.S. PIRG) believes it is critical for Congress to demand and the Department of Treasury to implement mechanisms and metrics to make sure that the actions of the TARP recipients reflect the original goals and objectives of the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act (EESA). Those mechanisms must be based on the sound public policy principles of oversight and accountability.

The report first establishes that what *is* known about how the TARP recipients' behavior before, during and after the bailout paints a dire picture of how the TARP funds were spent. It then presents a clear opportunity for lawmakers to regain some of the withering faith of the American people through widely supported execution tactics and simple communication practices with respect to TARP.

1.1 Key Findings:

- Without specific, proactive oversight, the TARP program will continue to fail. TARP fund recipients are not going to voluntarily comply with the intent of the EESA law or provide reports on their actions.
- The Congressional Oversight Panel (COP), the Special Inspector General, the Government Accountability Office and two bills currently active in Congress all provide actionable recommendations and pose tough questions to the Department of Treasury for reforming TARP. Treasury should consider the provisions and recommendations to reform TARP.
- Taxpayers deserve to know, in a clear and concise way, which reforms have occurred, to restore some level of confidence that the next \$350 billion will be allocated and implemented fairly, strategically and with upfront sign-off on accountability measures.

To help achieve these ends, U.S. PIRG Education Fund created a set of metrics and proposes the use of a TARP Report Card. The metrics are based on reports from leading government watchdogs, including the Government Accountability Office (GAO), the COP on the TARP and the TARP Special Inspector General. This report describes why that report card is needed. Based on the lack of any information about where the first \$350 billion went, and the real possibility that Treasury never asked or required any information, the first report card, attached, gives the Bush Administration an F in almost every oversight category for its fourth quarter 2008 actions.

We will continue to issue quarterly report cards to track efforts by the fledgling Obama administration. Some early efforts are promising, such as its restrictions on lobbying by firms receiving TARP funds, its efforts to increase transparency and its actions on excessive executive pay and bonuses. We recommend that the Obama administration consider use of the report card to keep American taxpayers and lawmakers aware of the progress made in reforming the program.

2. Background

When a consumer applies for a personal loan, he or she fills out a form that asks a basic question: "What will the loan be used for?" If the consumer chooses "other" the bank may conduct additional underwriting and due diligence. After all, the bank needs to make sure that the loan terms make sense from a risk standpoint. Based on our analysis of the findings of government watchdog agencies, on news media reports and on Congressional testimony on the TARP program, it appears that not only did the Treasury Department encourage banks to choose "other," it did not require or conduct additional due diligence when they did.

Figure 1: Sample (Hypothetical) Financial Institution "TARP Loan" Application

The image shows a screenshot of a web form titled "What Will the Loan Be Used For?". A dropdown menu is open, showing several options: "Other (please specify)", "Preserve Access To Consumer Credit", "Resume or increase lending", "Reduce foreclosures", "Restore stability in the financial system", "Reduce risk", and "Other (please specify)". The second "Other (please specify)" option is highlighted in blue. A callout box points to this option, containing the text: "...Excessive bonuses, lobbying for more TARP money, corporate jets, super bowl parties, corporate sponsorships, merger war-chest...not sure, not telling you...".

Last fall, following the collapse of many of the nation's leading financial institutions, Congress enacted a sweeping government bailout of the financial sector. The centerpiece of the emergency law was a \$700 billion taxpayer-financed bailout. Originally, the law countenanced using the funds – of which \$350 billion was made immediately available to Treasury – to purchase troubled assets, hence the Troubled Assets Relief Program (TARP) was born. Immediately, Treasury decided that buying assets that could not be valued wouldn't work. It shifted the goals of the program to recapitalize the financial sector. The \$350 billion was dumped into the financial system under several TARP programs using a variety of "strategies;" in some cases, some of the nation's largest banks received money under several different TARP programs.¹

Nothing worked. The U.S. and world economies continue to crash. As 2008 came to a close, layoffs and foreclosures continue, as bank assets, home prices and 401-k values tumble. To make matters worse, while the original purpose of the Emergency Economic Stabilization Act was to jump-start consumer and business lending,² the Bush Administration's Treasury Department did little to ensure this would occur. Treasury placed minimal or no controls or reporting on the money's use. Although Congress added approximately 100 pages of controls and transparency measures to former Treasury Secretary Paulson's original 3-page proposed bill, no one knows what banks did with the money.

The publicly available information about TARP recipient activities leave the President, Congress and the American people with the only information they *do* have: that banks are spending taxpayer money on Super Bowl parties and Vegas junkets, lobbying for more bailout funds and for mergers and acquisitions, instead of making loans. The problem is worse than the optics of the lobbying and bonuses.

Although provisions providing for clarification of its intent and additional terms and conditions for the Troubled Asset Relief Program (TARP) funds were hastily worked into the final legislation passed last fall, so as not to issue a blank check to banks from an unchecked agency, our findings indicate that those transparency and accountability goals have not been achieved. Given the lack of proactive monitoring of the recipient selection and fund execution process, the TARP Congressional Oversight Panel agrees and

says it “still does not know what the banks are doing with taxpayer money.” Neither does the TARP Special Inspector General.

With hundreds of billions of taxpayer dollars and the future of the global economy already at stake, Treasury and financial institutions need to do a lot better than recommend and select “other,” on their “loan application.” In the last four months, banks have received \$350 billion of taxpayer dollars without accountability. The bill to the American people, so far, is roughly \$4,500 per worker,³ or \$2,300 for every single person in the United States.⁴ An additional \$350 billion may soon be distributed and more will likely be needed. Experts believe as much as 3 times as much – or \$2 trillion - may ultimately be the total cost of stabilizing the financial markets. Worse, homeowners have seen no relief from the threat of foreclosure that keeps the economy in a slide. Meanwhile, taxpayer anger continues to grow over the waves of revelations of the program’s poor implementation.

President Obama recently called it “shameful” for failed executives to collect exorbitant bonuses as their taxpayer-subsidized firms continue to fail. He said that they are essentially being “rewarded for failure.”⁵ Yet, according to media reports, TARP recipients remain indignant when asked how and why the money was spent.⁶ It is clearly time to mandate action and to put mechanisms in place to make sure that the next \$350 billion and more is allocated, spent and monitored in an objective, sensible and transparent way.

3. Reports on TARP Recipients Paint Ugly Picture

Reports of the activities of TARP recipients continue to paint a picture of an industry “running wild” even as it keeps asking for more and more taxpayer dollars. Some of the more egregious actions included those by firms who continued practices that contributed heavily to the meltdown as they were being saved. Merrill Lynch, for example, continued to buy troubled mortgage assets even as it was being bought out by the *bailed* out Bank of America in a government-assisted merger. Their massive losses amounted to billions of dollars and resulted in a second bailout for a distressed Bank of America.⁷ The available examples of what is known about the activities of TARP recipients describe a corporate and regulatory culture unable to focus on the reality that they are no longer accountable only to shareholders, but also to the American taxpayer.

Completing a picture that is blurry at best and infuriating at worst are the widespread reports that bailed-out companies may be using TARP money on lobbying, bonuses and corporate perks. These actions fan the flames of taxpayer bailout fatigue. Encouragingly, the Obama Administration has already announced restrictions on lobbying and executive bonuses by TARP recipients.

3.1 Problem: Lack of Use for Either Lending or Foreclosure Relief

“Make more loans? We’re not going to change our business model or our credit policies to accommodate the needs of the public sector as they see it to have us make more loans⁸.”
- John C. Hope III, Chairman, Whitney National Bank, in *New York Times*

The primary outcomes anticipated or expected by the implementation of the TARP were to give banks more flexibility to make personal and business loans and to prevent a tidal wave of foreclosures. To date, there is scant evidence that the banks are using the TARP funds as a means to that end.

Lending. One of the original policy goals of the TARP program was increasing loans to both individuals and businesses. However as the program evolved and its intent apparently became both broader and less accountable, some banks looked at the infusion of capital as almost as a slush fund, using it for a variety of purposes, including to pad their balance sheets and put themselves in a better position financially without increasing lending.⁹ Many of the smaller banks receiving TARP funds available to non-distressed firms are simply holding on to the funds in case things get worse, as often predicted, before they get better. In fact, ten of the large recipients of TARP funds and several smaller banks reported a decrease in lending by a total of \$46 billion between the third and fourth quarters of 2008.¹⁰

Some banks blame the economy and cite fewer opportunities to originate a lot of new loans. Others claimed a small increase in lending, such as BB&T's reported two percent increase in lending, but most maintained that the bulk of the TARP money was simply "invested" without providing clarification.¹¹ Some banks apparently consider it unfair to be told to make loans and claim that they don't want to risk making bad loans.¹² The lack of increased lending highlights just one of the outcomes that has been inconsistent with the intent of the implementation of TARP.

Foreclosure Prevention. With respect to curbing foreclosures, the second report published by the Congressional Oversight Panel could find "no evidence" that the TARP funds were in any way being used to "maximize assistance for homeowners" by helping to prevent further foreclosures.¹³

The FDIC estimates that over the next two years, an estimated 4 to 5 million mortgage loans will enter foreclosure if nothing is done.¹⁴ The vacant and often vandalized homes are prone to criminal activity and their boarded-up windows generally drive down the value of neighboring homes. Entire communities feel these effects. Nobel laureate and Columbia professor Joseph Stiglitz testified to the Congressional Oversight Panel that "The start of our economic problem...was in the mortgage market...banks made loans based on inflated housing prices; the mortgages were beyond many individuals' ability to pay...Matters have only grown worse, as we gradually discover the depth of their incompetencies in managing risk and allocating capital." While Citibank, a major recipient from several TARP programs, has recently announced its tentative support (with weakening amendments) for the priority reform of allowing bankruptcy judges to renegotiate loan terms to keep families in their homes paying their loans instead of out of their homes and in foreclosure, strident and vehement opposition from other TARP recipients has kept the bills locked up in House and Senate committees since the last Congress.¹⁵

3.2 Problem: Use for Lobbying and Corporate Perks

"JUST PLANE DESPICABLE."

- Headline of New York Post (following the revelation of the size of the corporate jet fleet still held by taxpayer-subsidized banks.)

Living High on the Hog. Joe Cassano, head of A.I.G. Financial Products, earned \$280 million the year he was essentially blamed for the company's rapid demise. In addition, he received a \$34 million bonus and was kept on a \$1 million per month retainer even after he was let go. As the government pumped money to the tune of \$150 billion into A.I.G. because it was deemed systemically significant and therefore "too big to fail," its executives and top sales representatives enjoyed a California beach spa and golf retreat at a cost totaling \$440,000.¹⁶ Meanwhile former Merrill Lynch CEO John Thain demanded a \$10 million bonus even as his company was acquired at a fire sale price -- due to its poor returns -- by Bank of America in a government-assisted acquisition. Despite an outcry, he still managed a \$750,000 salary and a \$4 million

bonus after all was said and done. Another example is Citigroup. As the company received \$25 billion from the government, it managed to designate \$25.9 billion for compensation and bonuses.¹⁷ Money is fungible. While the bank can say that the bonuses came from a different account, that account could have been empty before the TARP money came in.

Sponsored By. At the Super Bowl earlier this month, Bank of America sponsored the multi-million dollar "NFL Experience," as ABC News reported, which featured 850,000 square feet of a fan fest including interactive entertainment attractions.¹⁸ Congressman Elijah Cummings, (D-MD), said, "They should know better, but obviously they don't."

Lobbying. It's now been widely reported, and finally acted upon by Treasury, that the same firms receiving billions of bailout dollars continue to lobby Congress not only for more money, but also to maintain the current toxic environment of deregulation that helped lead us to where we are today. According to the Associated Press (AP), these companies would not segregate dollar amounts by subject of the lobbying activity.¹⁹ For example, the Capitol Hill newspaper The Hill reports that in light of the absence of any restrictions, (as were applied to Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac), Citigroup spent \$1.28 million in the final quarter of 2008, Bank of America spent \$820,000, Morgan Stanley spent \$520,000.²⁰ The financial industry, which is largely not unionized, has also been reported to use TARP funds against major legislation sought by the labor movement to improve workers' rights to organize (the Employee Free Choice Act).

3.3 Problem: Deceptive Accounting and Reporting

"Americans were told you have to pony up some money to help these companies. And it's rather infuriating for them to find out now that those companies, when they were profitable, didn't want to pay taxes and found clever ways to hide their money overseas."

- Senator Byron Dorgan, Washington Post

Part of what makes the bailout hard to stomach for many Americans is how these companies behaved when things were going well for them. Fueled by a decade of deregulation and overzealous housing price projections, several of the largest recipients, who were first in line for TARP money, had a history of using questionable, unethical and even illegal business practices that gave them unfair competitive advantages while harming consumers. In January of this year, Senator Carl Levin (D-MI), chairman of the Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations, stated his findings before the Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs Committee:²¹

- Leading U.S. financial institutions such as Citigroup, JPMorgan Chase, and Merrill Lynch willingly participated in deceptive transactions to help Enron inflate its earnings [before its collapse].
- U.S. corporations engaged in misleading accounting, offshore tax abuses, excessive stock option payments, and other disturbing practices.
- Lehman Brothers, Morgan Stanley, and others helped offshore hedge funds dodge payment of U.S. taxes on U.S. stock dividends by facilitating complex swap agreements and stock loan transactions.
- Countrywide and others sold abusive mortgages, overcharged borrowers, and offloaded defective mortgage-based securities onto the market.

According to the Government Accountability Office (GAO), a number of the biggest (both in their size and their bailout fund receipts) financial institutions maintain revenues in offshore “tax haven” countries, where there are no or nominal taxes and minimal, if any, reporting. According to Department of Treasury reports, the U.S. government loses \$100 billion a year in tax revenue from these tax dodges from all sources, including these firms.²² For instance, Citigroup claims 427 different overseas locations or tax jurisdictions – 90 in the Cayman Islands alone; Morgan Stanley has 273 locations, of which 158, or well more than half, are in those notorious Cayman Islands.²³

The most dangerous behavior, though, has to do with how banks assess their assets versus how the market does. The banks essentially value their assets at a price at which investors would not be willing to pay. If the Treasury has to end up selling these assets at a lower price, it would, and so the taxpayers would, endure massive losses.²⁴

“As a group, these [bailed out companies] are very risky companies. Unfortunately, the odds are that a number of these companies will fail at some level in the future, which raises the concern that the Federal Government is throwing good money at bad. At a minimum... we should demand a more thorough review of their accounting and corporate governance practices,” surmised the CEO of Audit Integrity.²⁵

In the end, the financial institutions in the TARP programs are likely in worse shape than their records would indicate, and taxpayer dollars are now at risk because no one has controlled the risks for years, even as firms increased their use of even riskier practices and acquisition of riskier assets.

4. Treasury Dropped the Ball: What We Know About TARP Execution

“Basically we dropped a huge amount of money...and we have nothing to show for what we actually wanted to happen.”

- Campbell Harvey, Finance Professor Duke University²⁶

“They didn’t tell me that I had to do anything particular with it.”

- Alan B. White, Chairman, PlainsCapital Bank²⁷

4.1 Problem: Deceptive Accounting and Reporting

The TARP recipients mentioned previously weren’t the only forces at work to make such a “mess” as described by Eric M. Thorson, the former inspector general in Bush’s Treasury Department. In its January 9, 2009 report, the Congressional Oversight Panel bluntly criticized Treasury for having no strategy or even a solid set of guiding principles for how and why it expects the TARP to work.²⁸ And if Treasury isn’t sure why it is doing what it is doing, it’s hard to blame the banks alone for the lack of transparency on their part or the possibility that they spent money on lobbying, parties or bonuses. Senate Banking Chair Senator Chris Dodd (D-CT) referred to TARP implementation as mere “lurching interventions” with no clear direction or purpose.²⁹

Strategy (?) Shifts. The trouble began at the outset when the former Administration changed the fundamentals of TARP from buying up bad mortgages, bad mortgage-backed securities and other “toxic assets” to instead buying preferred stock and warrants³⁰ in the nine largest American Banks and hundreds of smaller banks.³¹ Treasury injected capital into “healthy” banks (the Capital Purchase Program), made loans to the automotive industry (the Automotive Industry Financing Program), made a direct investment in American International Group (the Systemically Significant Failing Institution program) and created a similar program for Citigroup and Bank of America (Targeted Investment Program). This confusion bled into every step of the bailout process, starting with choosing participants.

Arbitrary Choices. Although Treasury lays out the fields of its application process on its website, it provides no insight as to why certain institutions were chosen. Because the strategy continues to shift again along the way – from buying troubled assets to helping healthy banks and those “too big to fail,” many engaged participants and overseers – including Members of Congress, the Congressional Oversight Panel and even the recipients themselves – have no idea what the criteria were and are for choosing participants. Further, Treasury did not evaluate the participants based on risk. It paid a uniform price across healthy and unhealthy financial institutions, which caused the Congressional Oversight Panel to issue a thousand-page report based on an expert consultant’s analysis that found that the American taxpayer ended up overpaying for these assets by \$78 billion.³²

Citi, for example, received funds as a “healthy” bank, and then shortly thereafter, qualified as a failing bank. Bank of America received funds from three different programs under TARP, and even the Special Inspector General for TARP is not aware of the criteria for qualifying for each.³³ “Shifting criteria,” as Senator Grassley testified in the Senate Banking Committee, “makes it easier for regulators to pick winners and losers.”³⁴

“It’s totally arbitrary,” said Republican Governor Mark Sanford of South Carolina to the Wall Street Journal last month. “If you’ve got the right lobbyists and the right representative connected to Washington or the right ties to Washington, you get the golden tap on the shoulder.”³⁵

Where’s the Money? The Treasury failed to mandate any reporting from recipients of the massive Capital Purchase Program (CPP). Even those recipients who do not plead ignorance have been unapologetic and have no fear of repercussions for using the funds for things other than what the bill originally intended. The Treasury Department did not put forth any initial controls, plans or requirements for CPP recipients to agree to prior to receiving the money.³⁶ There are currently no enforcement mechanisms in place that have any meaning to TARP CPP recipients.

At the time of the release of this report, only Citigroup has provided a report on TARP fund uses and loan and foreclosure prevention activities for the last quarter of 2008. And this is likely because Citi agreed³⁷ as a result of its second TARP contract, for its specially-created Targeted Investment Program funds, to report on a quarterly basis. While this is a start, this practice needs to be standardized and required across ALL TARP programs, all participants, and complete with comparative data from previous quarters.

5. Not This Time: An Opportunity for Congress and The President

"Where you've got federal money involved, taxpayers' money involved, TARP money involved, and the way they have spent it, with no accountability, is getting close to being criminal."

- Sen. Richard Shelby (R-AL), to Associated Press

The new Congress and the Obama Administration have an immediate, specific and unparalleled opportunity to provide those bankrolling the banks – the American taxpayer – with a full disclosure of how their money was spent and with a clear, mandated plan to make sure that the recipients' actions are in line with the EESA goals.

There's an emerging philosophy among the industry and its supporters that government "interference" or participation is just fine when government wants to provide banks with a capital infusion, but that when the government moves toward attaching restrictions on compensation or operations, all of the sudden it's deemed an undue influence. Many lawmakers believe that hypocrisy needs to end now. As Senator Claire McCaskill, (D-MO) stated to the Associated Press, it's not enough to simply ask, or say "Please," if we want bailout recipients to spend the money as it was intended.³⁸

5.1 Goal: Restoring Confidence

Results of a survey conducted in December by Luigi Zingales, a professor at the University of Chicago's Booth School of Business, and Paola Sapienza, a professor at Northwestern's Kellogg School of Management, demonstrate the degree to which people have little to no confidence in the financial system and the government's response to the meltdown.³⁹ Approximately 60% of respondents said they "believe the financial system is unfair" and 80% said the "government's methods made them less confident in the market." Also, a new poll from Celinda Lake finds strong support for greater transparency in both the use of economic recovery and bailout funds.⁴⁰

The Obama administration has acknowledged that TARP requires a heavy overhaul and has begun to indicate ways in which it plans to change the program. For example, Treasury requested that TARP recipients submit lending data to the Treasury Department by the end of January. However, it has been reported that the disclosures won't disclose anything new.⁴¹ This is just the beginning, we hope, of a series of announced reforms. The new Treasury officials need to essentially turn this program upside down, shake it and start over – from strategic planning to monitoring and maintenance.

A critical first step is for the Special Inspector General for TARP (SIGTARP), Neil Barofsky, to execute his inquiry to TARP recipients as to how the money was spent and how they plan to spend any remaining funds. After his extraordinary testimony that he had no idea what TARP recipients were spending money on, Barofsky reported to the Senate Banking Committee that TARP recipients now have 30 days to answer his straightforward questions, including how they spent the TARP funds. In a letter to the Senate Finance Committee's ranking Republican, Sen. Charles Grassley, SIGTARP Barofsky said, "If the American taxpayer is expected to fund this extraordinary effort to stabilize the financial system, it not unreasonable that the public...and Congress have some understanding as to how those funds have been used by the recipients." Barofsky has broader authority, including subpoena power, and a larger staff, than the Congressional Oversight Panel, to carry out this process.

Another step that Treasury recently took was to post TARP transactions and contracts on its websites. However, the contracts posted are, first, enormously large (8-10 mB) scanned files and, second, consist largely of boilerplate legalese with little specific information about an individual institution that would be useful in analyzing their effect. The goal here was laudable, but the execution lacking.

5.2 Goal: Reforming the TARP Program

Public outrage has continued to increase. Fortunately, there is now a great deal of consensus across outside watchdog groups, the Government Accounting Office (GAO), the TARP Congressional Oversight Panel (COP), the FDIC, Administration officials, Members of Congress and the general public about the specific steps that must be taken to ensure that this program is reformed. At time of publication, the COP and GAO have agreed that there is still no clear strategy or vision for what the TARP program aims to accomplish.⁴² On January 28, the COP sent the same set of common sense questions regarding TARP transparency and accountability that it had sent to Secretary Paulson (and went mostly unanswered or answered poorly) to the new Treasury Secretary, Timothy Geithner.

Implementing stringent requirements has the potential to deter possible applicants who may not need the funds, and who will assume it's a free infusion of cash. It has been reported that even before any of these recommendations or additional requirements have been implemented, that the perception of new requirements and restrictions prompted many banks who were initially accepted into the program to withdraw.⁴³

An even more powerful message to the current participants – and to the bail-out fatigued American taxpayers – would be to make these requirements retroactive. And if firms were unable or unwilling to meet the new strict reporting requirements and adherence to the original principles of the legislation, then they could be required to pay back their loans.

6. Conclusion

Based on the findings of this report, U.S. PIRG Education Fund recommends that reforms described to improve transparency and accountability under the TARP program be implemented immediately by Treasury or Congress as appropriate. In addition, U.S. PIRG recommends that policymakers use the metrics and Report Card described here as a way to identify and compare the status of the implementation of TARP reform programs in a way that can be easily communicated. Improving transparency and accountability within the program is an obvious goal to protect the taxpayer; improving transparency about the program will better inform both the taxpayer and policymakers. Of course, improving the TARP program is only a short term solution to our financial regulation problems. In a pending report of the Securing America's Financial Future program of the U.S. PIRG Education Fund, we intend to discuss why that long-term solution should be based on the findings of the Congressional Oversight Panel's Special Report on Regulatory Reform.

Attachments Follow:

Appendix A: 111th Congressional and Obama Administration Actions to date

Appendix B: TARP Implementation Quarterly Report Card

Appendix C: Additional Available TARP Resources

7. Appendix A: 111th Congress and Obama Administration Actions to Date

This appendix tracks the reform actions (including proposals) taken so far by both Congress and the new Obama Administration. Representative Barney Frank (D-MA) introduced the TARP Reform and Accountability Act, H.R. 384, which was passed by the full House of Representatives. Senator Byron Dorgan (D-ND) has introduced a bill, The Taxpayer Protection Act, S. 195, to increase the oversight, transparency and accountability of the EESA. Progress has been made in the effort to make real reforms with real meaning and real enforcement mechanisms happen – but there’s still much to be done. And as we learned with the first disbursement, unless someone is watching, asking and mandating things in writing – it’s not going to happen.

Appendix 1: TARP Reform Actions (including proposals) to date (The actions are categorized under Recommendations prioritized by U.S. PIRG Education Fund based on reports of the Congressional Oversight Panel, the Special Inspector General for TARP, the GAO and other sources.)		
Recommendation	Action from Congress	Action from Administration
Provide a detailed disclosure of how the first \$350 billion was spent for all TARP fund recipients.	<p>Both the House and Senate have held a number of hearings on TARP transparency. For example, on 5 Feb, Senate Banking heard from Gene Dodaro, Acting Comptroller General at GAO, Elizabeth Warren, Chair of the Congressional Oversight Panel on TARP and Neil Barofsky, Special Inspector General for TARP (SIGTARP). At that hearing, Senate Banking Committee members indicated strong support for SIGTARP enforcing the original intent of the EESA through rigorous reporting and auditing. Upcoming hearings scheduled include testimony from Bank of America.</p> <p>Financial Services Chairman, Rep. Barney Frank, sent a letter dated 1/27/09 to the Special Inspector General for TARP (SIGTARP) Neil Barofsky thanking him for his efforts and requesting an update as soon as available.⁴⁴</p>	<p>Treasury’s agreements with Bank of America and Citi require these entities to report on their use of funds.</p> <p>Treasury has begun the process of sending monthly surveys to 20 of the largest institutions and plans to implement a quarterly report from other institutions.</p> <p>A letter 1/22/09 from the SIGTARP to indicated that SIGTARP plans to send a request to all TARP recipients to account for their use of funds and their implementation of executive compensation restrictions.</p>
Establish clear and unambiguous terms by which recipients of TARP funds are chosen		GAO reports that the Department of Treasury relies on regulator’s recommendations (and banks choose their regulators) for approving applications to the Capital Purchase Program (CPP). There’s also a lack of consistency as to the extent of information provided by these regulators. ⁴⁵
Establish specific terms and a mechanism to repay the American taxpayer (TARP purchases are guaranteed in some cases with non-voting preferred stock (which could change in value) or in warrants to re-purchase at fixed prices. However, the lack of accuracy around the value of these assets “puts” diminishes returns.	<p>S. 195, the Taxpayer Protection Act, (Dorgan (D-ND) requires Treasury to collect data with a full description of the collateral or other interests granted to Treasury to ensure that taxpayers are repaid, to the maximum extent possible.⁴⁶ It essentially makes sure that taxpayers are beneficiaries to any upside of this investment.</p> <p>S. 195 also creates a Taxpayer Protection Prosecution Tax Force that would prosecute any person or entity found to benefit from financial wrongdoing.</p>	

Appendix 1: TARP Reform Actions (including proposals) to date

(The actions are categorized under Recommendations prioritized by U.S. PIRG Education Fund based on reports of the Congressional Oversight Panel, the Special Inspector General for TARP, the GAO and other sources.)

Recommendation	Action from Congress	Action from Administration
<p>Establish controls, operational checkpoints and specific reporting requirements to which ALLTARP recipients must comply to receive funding (and retroactively for the first round recipients). Provide continuous and frequent reports on the alignment with the goals and objectives of the EESA (retroactively for the first round recipients), including foreclosure mitigation and increase in lending</p>	<p>HR 384, (Frank, D-MA), the TARP Reform and Accountability Act, passed by the House of Representatives, on a roll call vote of 260-166 (1/29/09). The bill requires the Secretary to incorporate within the TARP assistance agreement how the funds are to be used and the benchmarks an institution must meet in using such funds.</p> <p>S. 195 requires entities to provide, in writing, an agreement to provide a detailed monthly report to Congress about how emergency assistance provided is being used to meet the intended objectives and goals of the program.</p> <p>S. 195 requires all firms receiving assistance to be subject to the same conditions as the automotive industry: prohibit executive bonuses, prohibit repayment of dividends, make operational changes to prevent reckless behavior. Failure to comply would require firms to repay their loans immediately.</p>	<p>Treasury has developed a survey for 20 of the largest recipients (which leaves out the majority of recipients) to report monthly on loan balances, new loan originations and purchases of asset-backed and mortgage-backed securities.</p> <p>The FDIC requires the banks that it regulates (state non-members of the Federal Reserve) to report on banks' use of TARP CPP funds and how their capital subscription was used to promote lending and encourage foreclosure prevention efforts. To be effective, this should be extended to the remaining, and much larger, participants.⁴⁷</p> <p>The Administration has called for using the funds for foreclosure mitigation (reported from \$50 - \$100 billion).⁴⁸</p> <p>Citigroup released a required quarterly report on 2/3 providing Quarter 4 2008 figures with respect to expenditures of the TARP funding. Citigroup is also the only entity for which a mortgage modification program is required. ⁴⁹</p>
<p>Limits on executive compensation, bonuses and dividends</p>	<p>S.195 limits executive compensation and annual executive compensation tax deductions. It also prohibits bonuses or incentive compensation awards to the 25 most highly compensated employees of the TARP recipient.</p>	<p>On 2/4/09 the Administration announced a new cap regarding executive compensation that would apply to institutions that negotiate agreements with the Treasury Department for "exceptional assistance" in the future. This new rule would not apply to previous recipients – including American International Group (A.I.G.), Bank of America and Citigroup.⁵⁰</p>

8. Appendix B: TARP Implementation Quarterly Report Card

There have been attempts from several different organizations, as well as from the Department of Treasury itself, to report out progress on reforming the program and demonstrating transparency. U.S. PIRG Education Fund's financial, tax and budget staff have drawn from metrics proposed by the U.S. Government Accounting Office (GAO) TARP report (1/30), the TARP Congressional Oversight Panel findings in its 2nd report (1/9), and from the report by the Special Inspector General for TARP (2/6) to come up with a simple report card to show the Department of Treasury's progress against meeting accountability and transparency metrics. We will release the TARP Report Card at the close of each quarter going forward.

Government agencies, technology firms, consumer organizations and universities have systems established to provide product or service reports so that their stakeholders can make informed decisions. The TARP Report Card draws from both the detail of technical criteria⁵¹ and the simplicity of consumer-focused reports.⁵²

Based on the lack of any information about where the first \$350 billion went, and the real possibility that Treasury never asked or required any information, the first report card, on the next page, gives the Bush Administration an F in almost every oversight category for its fourth quarter 2008 actions.

We recommend that the Obama administration consider use of metrics and the report card. We will continue to issue quarterly report cards to track efforts by the Obama administration. Some early efforts by the fledgling Obama administration are promising, such as its restrictions on lobbying by firms receiving TARP funds, its efforts to increase transparency and its actions on excessive executive pay and bonuses

This TARP report card for the initial implementation of the TARP program in the first quarter of FY 2009 (fourth quarter of calendar 2008) gives an overall F grade on all but one line item.

U.S. PIRG Education Fund's TARP Report Card	Quarter 1 of FY 2009 FINAL			
	Complete	Consistent	Usable	Overall Grade
TARP Reforms Should Include:				
A clear strategy for all TARP programs	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	F
Contingency or alternative plans should the program fail	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	F
Provision of clear and objective criteria for establishing eligibility for TARP assistance	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	F
Accessible information regarding the terms of receipt of TARP funds	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	F
Metrics to make sure that the TARP recipient is using the funds to forward the objectives of the EESA, including:	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	F
-- Reporting on lending	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	F
-- Reporting on foreclosure assistance/loan or rate modification	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	F
-- Reporting on consumer credit access	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	F
-- Clear consumer and taxpayer protection provisions	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	F
-- Reporting on all activities that do not directly support the goals	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	F
Prohibition for using funds for mergers and acquisitions	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	F
Organizational/operational reforms established for recipients	<input checked="" type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	D
A plan to make sure assets are accurately evaluated to give a holistic picture of recipients and the taxpayer investment	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	F
Limits and restrictions on executive pay, bonuses and payment of dividends	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	<input type="radio"/>	F

Criteria Definitions	
Complete	Item has been addressed and implemented.
Consistent	Consistent implementation of item/program across all TARP recipients.
Usable	Information provided to the recipient and the public is clear and accessible.

Legend for Ratings



9. Appendix C: Additional Available TARP Resources

Program Descriptions and Participants (all directly from Department of Treasury Website):

Capital Purchase Program: Under the program, Treasury will purchase up to \$250 billion of senior preferred shares on standardized terms as described in the program's term sheet. The program will be available to qualifying U.S. controlled banks, savings associations, and certain bank and savings and loan holding companies engaged only in financial activities that elect to. Treasury will determine eligibility and allocations for interested parties after consultation with the appropriate federal banking agency. Application guidelines and deadlines are available at <http://www.treasury.gov/initiatives/eesa/application-documents.shtml>.

Participants:

Bank of America
The Goldman Sachs Group
Morgan Stanley
Citigroup
JPMorgan Chase
Wells Fargo & Co.
Bank of New York Mellon
State Street
Merrill Lynch
+ other smaller banks: Transactions Report on Department of Treasury Website:
<http://www.treas.gov/initiatives/eesa/transactions.shtml>.

Systemically Significant Failing Institutions Program:

The primary objective of this program is to provide stability and prevent disruption to financial markets in order to limit the impact on the economy and protect American jobs, savings, and retirement security from the failure of a systemically significant institution. In an environment of substantially reduced confidence, severe strains, and high volatility in financial markets, the disorderly failure of a systemically significant institution could impose significant losses on creditors and counterparties, call into question the financial strength of other similarly situated financial institutions, disrupt financial markets, raise borrowing costs for households and businesses, and reduce household wealth.

Participants:

American International Group (A.I.G.)

Targeted Investment Program: The objective of this program is to foster financial market stability and thereby to strengthen the economy and protect American jobs, savings, and retirement security. In an environment of high volatility and severe financial market strains, the loss of confidence in a financial institution could result in significant market disruptions that threaten the financial strength of similarly situated financial institutions and thus impair broader financial markets and pose a threat to the overall economy.

Participants:

Citigroup

Automotive Industry Financing Program: The objective of this program is to prevent a significant disruption of the American automotive industry that poses a systemic risk to financial market stability and will have a negative effect on the real economy of the United States. The program will require steps be taken by participating firms to implement plans that achieve long-term viability.

Participants:

GM
GMAC
Chrysler

Other online resources:

Congressional Oversight Panel:
<http://cop.senate.gov/index.cfm>

Senate Finance Committee:
<http://finance.senate.gov/index.html>

Special Inspector General:
<http://www.sig tarp.gov/>

Government Accountability Office:
<http://www.gao.gov/>

10. Endnotes

¹ See Appendix C

² To provide authority for the Federal Government to purchase and insure certain types of troubled assets for the purposes of providing stability to and preventing disruption in the economy and financial system and protecting taxpayers, to amend the Internal Revenue Code of 1986 to provide incentives for energy production and conservation, to extend certain expiring provisions, to provide individual income tax relief, and for other purposes. (Brief title: Emergency Economic Stabilization Act). Public Law No: 110-343 (2008)

³ U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics. *Employment Situation Summary*. January 2009. Retrieved January 29, 2009 from <http://www.bls.gov/news.release/empsit.nr0.htm>

⁴ United States. Cong. Congressional Oversight Panel Testimony of Robert J. Shiller. *Regulatory Reform*. Hearing. 14 Jan. 2009 111th Congress, 1st Sess. Retrieved January 28, 2009 from. Retrieved January 28, 2009 from <http://cop.senate.gov/documents/testimony-011409-shiller.pdf>

⁵Feller, Ben. "Obama: Wall bonuses 'shameful'." Associated Press. *Washington Times Online* 29 Jan. 2009 <http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2009/jan/29/obama-18b-wall-street-bonuses-shameful/>

⁶ Apuzzo, Mike. "Shh...Where did the money go? Shhh...it's a secret." Associated Press. *ABC News Online* 22 Dec. 2008 <http://abcnews.go.com/Business/wireStory?id=6508158>

⁷ Farrell, Greg and MacIntosh, Julie. "Merrill delivered bonuses before BofA deal." *FT.com* 21 Jan. 2009 http://www.ft.com/cms/s/378a38d4-e814-11dd-b2a5-0000779fd2ac,Authorised=false.html?_i_location=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.ft.com%2Fcms%2Fs%2F0%2F378a38d4-e814-11dd-b2a5-0000779fd2ac.html&_i_referer=

⁸ Enrich, David. "Lending Drops at Big U.S. Banks." *WSJ.com* 26 Jan. 2009 <http://online.wsj.com/article/SB123293041915314113.html>

⁹ McIntire, Mike. "Bailout is a windfall to banks, if not borrowers." *New York Times Online*. 18 Jan. 2009 <http://www.nytimes.com/2009/01/18/business/18bank.html>

¹⁰ Enrich, David. "Lending Drops at Big U.S. Banks." *WSJ.com* 26 Jan. 2009 <http://online.wsj.com/article/SB123293041915314113.html>

¹¹ Enrich, David. "Lending Drops at Big U.S. Banks." *WSJ.com* 26 Jan. 2009 <http://online.wsj.com/article/SB123293041915314113.html>

¹² Enrich, David. "Lending Drops at Big U.S. Banks." *WSJ.com* 26 Jan. 2009 <http://online.wsj.com/article/SB123293041915314113.html>

¹³ Congressional Oversight Panel, *Accountability for the Troubled Asset Relief Program, Second Report*, 9 Jan. 2009.

¹⁴ United States. Cong. House. Committee on Financial Services. Statement of John F. Bovenzi, Chief Operating Office, FDIC. "Priorities for the Next Administration: Use of TARP funds Under EESA of 2008." Hearing. 13 Jan. 2009. 111th Congress, 1st Sess. Retrieved February 3, 2009 from <http://www.fdic.gov/news/news/speeches/chairman/spjan1309.html>

¹⁵ United States. Cong. Congressional Oversight Panel Testimony of Joseph E. Stiglitz. *Regulatory Reform*. Hearing. 14 Jan. 2009 111th Congress, 1st Sess. Retrieved January 28, 2009 from <http://cop.senate.gov/documents/testimony-011409-stiglitz.pdf>

¹⁶ Whorisky, Peter. "A.I.G. Spa Trip Fuels Fury on the Hill." *Washington Post Online*. 8 Oct. 2008 http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2008/10/07/AR2008100702604_2.html?sid=ST2008100702063&s_pos

¹⁷Bowers, Simon. "Wall Street banks in \$70bn staff payout: Pay and bonus deals equivalent to 10% of US government bail-out package" *Guardian.co.uk* 17 Oct. 2008 <http://www.guardian.co.uk/business/2008/oct/17/executivesalaries-banking>

¹⁸ Ross, Brian, et al. "Bailed Out Bank of America Hosts Super Bowl Fun Fest." *ABC News Online* <http://www.abcnews.go.com/Blotter/story?id=6782719&page=1>

¹⁹ "Some bailout recipients upped lobby spending in 4Q." Associated Press. *Chicago Sun Times Online* 24 Jan. 2009 <http://www.suntimes.com/business/1394760,w-bailout-recipients-spending-4-Q-012409.article>

²⁰ Brush, Silla and Snyder, Jim. "Banks that got billions spend millions to lobby." *The Hill Online* 19 Jan. 2009 <http://thehill.com/business-lobby/banks-that-got-billions-spend-millions-to-lobby-2009-01-19.html>

²¹ United States. Cong. Senate. Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs. Statement of Senator Carl Levin. "Where Were the Watchdogs? The Financial Crisis and the Breakdown of Financial Governance." Hearing. 21 Jan. 2009. 111th Congress, 1st Sess. Retrieved January 27, 2009 from <http://levin.senate.gov/senate/statement.cfm?id=306975>

²² Government Accountability Office, *International Taxation: Large U.S. Corporations and Federal Contractors with Subsidiaries in Jurisdictions Listed as Tax Havens or Financial Privacy Jurisdictions*, Dec 2008.

-
- http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2009/01/16/AR2009011602602_2.html?sid=ST2009011603928&s_pos=
- ²³ Government Accountability Office, *International Taxation: Large U.S. Corporations and Federal Contractors with Subsidiaries in Jurisdictions Listed as Tax Havens or Financial Privacy Jurisdictions*, Dec 2008.
- http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2009/01/16/AR2009011602602_2.html?sid=ST2009011603928&s_pos=
- ²⁴ "Financial Condition of TARP Bailout Companies Likely Worse Than Publicly Disclosed, Analysis Finds." *Business Wire* 24 Dec. 2008 <http://www.forbes.com/feeds/businesswire/2008/12/24/businesswire118279902.html>
- ²⁵ "Financial Condition of TARP Bailout Companies Likely Worse Than Publicly Disclosed, Analysis Finds." *Business Wire* 24 Dec. 2008 <http://www.forbes.com/feeds/businesswire/2008/12/24/businesswire118279902.html>
- ²⁶ ²⁶ Enrich, David. "Lending Drops at Big U.S. Banks." *WSJ.com* 26 Jan. 2009 <http://online.wsj.com/article/SB123293041915314113.html>
- ²⁷ ²⁷ Apuzzo, Mike. "Shh...Where did the money go? Shhh...it's a secret." Associated Press. *ABC News Online* 22 Dec. 2008 <http://abcnews.go.com/Business/wireStory?id=6508158>
- ²⁸ Congressional Oversight Panel, *Accountability for the Troubled Asset Relief Program, Second Report*, 9 Jan. 2009.
- ²⁹ United States. Cong. Senate. Committee on Banking. Statement of Senator Chris Dodd. "Pulling Back the TARP: Oversight of the Financial Rescue Program." Hearing. 5 Feb. 2009. 111th Congress, 1st Sess.
- ³⁰ Assets with a set price for re-purchase.
- ³¹ Dept of Treas website
- ³² United States. Cong. Senate. Committee on Banking. Statement of Elizabeth Warren. "Pulling Back the TARP: Oversight of the Financial Rescue Program." Hearing. 5 Feb. 2009. 111th Congress, 1st Sess.
- ³³ United States. Cong. Senate. Committee on Banking. Statement of SIGTARP Neil Barofsky. "Pulling Back the TARP: Oversight of the Financial Rescue Program." Hearing. 5 Feb. 2009. 111th Congress, 1st Sess.
- ³⁴ United States. Cong. Senate. Committee on Banking. Statement of Senator Charles Grassley. "Pulling Back the TARP: Oversight of the Financial Rescue Program." Hearing. 5 Feb. 2009. 111th Congress, 1st Sess.
- ³⁵ Palleta, Damien and Enrich, David. "Political Interference Seen in Bank Bailout Decisions." *WSJ.com* 27 Jan. 2009 <http://online.wsj.com/article/SB123258284337504295.html>
- ³⁶ Appelbaum, Binyamin and Cho, David. "Bank Rescue Would Entail Triage for Troubled Assets." *Washington Post Online* 4 Feb. 2009 <http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2009/02/03/AR2009020303782.html>
- ³⁷ Government Accountability Office, *Internal Report to the United States Congress, Special Inspector General – Troubled Asset Relief Program*, Jan 2009.
- ³⁸ <http://www.google.com/hostednews/ap/article/ALeqM5iYX--wRv7CQhxb9FFjidslvjLQD964IBO80>
- ³⁹ <http://money.cnn.com/2009/01/29/news/bailout.fairness.fortune/?postversion=2009012903>
<http://thomas.loc.gov/cgi-bin/bdquery/D?d111:2::/temp/~bdhzEU::/bss/111search.html>
- ⁴⁰ U.S. PIRG Release: Some of the strongest numbers [...] revolve around voters' support for pre-conditions for private companies receiving financial assistance from the government." Full release and links available at http://static.uspirg.org/consumer/archives/2009/02/celinda_lake_po.html
- ⁴¹ Enrich, David. "Lending Drops at Big U.S. Banks." *WSJ.com* 26 Jan. 2009 <http://online.wsj.com/article/SB123293041915314113.html>
- ⁴² Congressional Oversight Panel, *Accountability for the Troubled Asset Relief Program, Second Report*, 9 Jan. 2009.
- ⁴³ McGrane, Victoria. "Some banks bailing on bailout." *Politico.com* 27 Jan 2009 <http://www.politico.com/news/stories/0109/17851.html>
- ⁴⁴ Letters on file with author.
- ⁴⁵ Government Accountability Office, *Internal Report to the United States Congress, Special Inspector General – Troubled Asset Relief Program*, Jan 2009.
- ⁴⁶ S.195 reference
- ⁴⁷ Government Accountability Office, *Internal Report to the United States Congress, Special Inspector General – Troubled Asset Relief Program*, Jan 2009.
- ⁴⁸ Government Accountability Office, *Internal Report to the United States Congress, Special Inspector General – Troubled Asset Relief Program*, Jan 2009.
- ⁴⁹ Congressional Oversight Panel, *Accountability for the Troubled Asset Relief Program, Second Report*, 9 Jan. 2009.
- ⁵⁰ Kuhnenn, Jim. "Obama to detail further compensation limits." Associated Press. *Forbes.com* 4 Feb 2009 <http://www.forbes.com/feeds/ap/2009/02/04/ap6006304.html>
- ⁵¹ Firesmith, Donald. "Quality Assessment of System Architectures." 13 Feb 2008 <http://www.sei.cmu.edu/cmml/>
- ⁵² Sample Report. *Consumer Reports.org*. <http://www.consumerreports.org/cro/cars/models/new/ford/focus/overview.htm>
-